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            ACTION MINUTES
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BOARD MEETING ACTION ITEMS
1.  CONSENT CALENDAR:   The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the consent calendar, including approval of the agenda, membership report (5,823 total – down slightly from last quarter), financial reports, and minutes from the previous Board meeting with the following changes to the agenda:

· Add after Agenda Item E:  National Great Communities Update (Bertoni)
· Add after Agenda Item O:  Certification Maintenance (Kim Christensen) 
2.   2007 SAN JOSE CONFERENCE UPDATE:  Juan Borrelli, Hing Wong and Lynne Bynder announced to the Board that they expected approximately 1800 attendees at the 2007 conference – a record, and major jump in attendance from previous conferences.
3.  BUDGET APPROVAL:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the proposed 2008 Budget with the following change:   
· Line Item 10000:  Planning Commissioner:   Add an additional $2,000 for planning commissioner training for a total of $4,000.

Following are the additional changes approved by the Board that were included in the proposed 2008 budget:


INCOME:

· LI 42:
Workshop Revenue:  Deleted
· LI 50:
Newsletter Ads:  Reduced by $8,000 as ads have shifted to
website 
· LI 70:
Dues – CCAPA:  Increased by 35,000
· LI 71:
Dues -  Chapter-Only:  Increased by $5,000

· LI 72:
Conference Profits:  Increased by $30,000 based on historical
trends and CalTrans commitment for $30,000 

· LI 96:
PEN Membership Dues:  Deleted, as the Chapter will fund PEN
expenses in the future
EXPENSES:

· LI 102:
Bd Mtg Exp/Retreat:  Increased by $2,500

· LI 103:
Insurance:  Increased by $200
· LI 104:
Elections: Increased by $1,000 for printing of ballots and paying
for two elections this year (converting to electronic voting next
year will reduce this expense significantly)

· LI 203:
Public Relations Program:  Increased by $34,300
· LI 300:
Lobbying Services:  Increased by $7,000 due to increased
activity and related costs

· LI 512:
Media Upgrade:  Deleted

· LI 513:
Website Mgmt/InSite Logic:  Increased by $4,250

· LI 600:
Admin VP OP:  Increased by $500 

· LI 601:
Awards:  Increased by $1,150 due to increased cost of awards
program
· LI 702:
Section Subventions:  Increased by $500 for subvention
payments to reflect their percentage of National dues increase

3.  NATIONAL GREAT COMMUNITIES PROGRAM:   After noting that California received two of the ten Great Neighborhood Designations in this year’s APA National Great Communities program, the Board asked Vince Bertoni and Sande George to coordinate with National APA and Porter Novelli to promote the program as part of the National branding strategy, which will provide increased visibility at both the Chapter and National level.  The two awards went to Hillcrest in San Diego and North Beach in San Francisco.
4.  PUBLIC RELATIONS CONTRACT UPDATE:   
A.  Final CCAPA Media Relations Plan and Statewide Survey:  The Board reviewed the final CCAPA Media Relations Plan, as well as the results of the statewide survey conducted by Porter Novelli, which provided the following summary:
· Growth and development is not top-of-mind with California voters.  As a consequence, voters have not put a lot of consideration into the growth that is occurring, outside of inevitable.

· Planning is good, as are local planners.

· What planning is varies by region; commonalities are:  open space, transit plans, and roads.  Separate neighborhoods and public feedback are taken as a given.

· Very strong messaging on planning.  Best messages focus on:  1) the future 2)  ‘smart planning’ and/or 3)  choices.
B. Section Use of Increased Dues And Mandatory Submittal of Section Financial Reports for Tax Purposes:  The Board moved, seconded, and approved a motion requiring each Section to make a mandatory contribution of $1 per member to support the public relations program.  The PR program will be a partnership between the Sections and the Chapter, and local Sections will be encouraged to participate in the program and to work with the Chapter to determine how the funds should be used to publicize their Section.   
The Sections will be receiving an additional $2,000 (less the $1 per member PR contribution) per year as a result of the National dues increase of $25 per member.  The Board asked each Section to develop a plan for and document how they will be spending the funds and report to the Board at the Retreat scheduled for January 2009.  
Section Directors were reminded that their budgets must be submitted to Tom Stefan or Kurt Christiansen by the end of the year.  In addition, as the information provided in the quarterly financial reports is required by the IRS, subvention payments from the Chapter will be withheld for those Sections who have not submitted their reports. 

C. Overage for Actual Contract Amount:  The Board moved, seconded, and passed a motion to approve the budget overage for Line Item 203, Public Relations Program.  The overage was for increased expenses incurred by Porter Novelli, for providing an additional meeting presentation at the request of the Board that was not part of the actual contract with PN.    
5.  NATIONAL LOGO:   The Board agreed on the color orange for the new Chapter logo developed by National APA, and asked Kathy Garcia to recommend the final choice between Pantone 7405 U or 7412 U, after evaluating which color appears the best when photocopied in black and white.  
National will provide reproducible versions of the logo for the Sections by the end of the year.  Although the new logos will be mandatory, information relative to the Chapter and individual Sections can also be added. 

Vince Bertoni will post the new logo to the CCAPA website for the Board members to review.  Sande George will send the logos to PEN and CPF and ask InSite Logic if the current website domain can be changed to ‘www.apaca.org’, to be consistent with the new logo.
6.  EMINENT DOMAIN INITIATIVE UPDATE:  The Board took the following actions in response to the new  proposed eminent domain initiative:
· A list of home emails will be provided to Vivian Kahn, CCAPA’s contact on the initiative, for communication on the new initiatives.

· Information regarding the initiatives will be posted on the CCAPA website.

· Porter Novelli will be asked to spend a good portion of its contract time on this effort.

· Sections are willing to contribute additional money to fund the effort.

· Instead of just opposing the initiative, CCAPA will present a broader message this year that also includes the value of good planning and why it is needed.

· The firm of Bicker, Castillo, and Fairbanks is again running the campaign against the new eminent domain initiative being proposed, and have produced a new web page and fact sheet that calls it a “Bait-and-Switch Initiative”.  Sande George will contact the firm to ask permission to post this information on the CCAPA website. 
· CCAPA will also post a list of the organizations that are opposed to this initiative to the CCAPA website.
7.  APPOINTMENT OF NEW STUDENT REP:  The Board moved, seconded, and approved a motion to appoint Kennetha Gaines as the new Student Representative for the Chapter.
8.  STUDENT ENGAGEMENT PROPOSAL AND BYLAWS CHANGES:   After reviewing the report submitted by student representatives Nick Perry and Reyna Alorro, the Board moved, seconded, and approved a motion to do the following:  
· Appoint the following committee to develop recommendations for defining the new university liaison position:

-  Nick Perry

-  Linda Tatum

-  Kevin Keller

-  Vince Bertoni

-  Bill Chopyk

· The committee will also draft changes to the Bylaws to clarify the roles of the existing student representative positions and provide criteria for appointing students to these positions.  The changes will be included with the other proposed amendments to the bylaws which will address electronic voting and changes to PEN membership and funding.  
· The university liaison committee will meet prior to January and report to the Board at the January Board meeting.
9.  e-VOTING UPDATE:   Based on a conference call between Jeri Ram, Kevin Keller, Dev Vrat, and Sadna Samaranayake with InSite Logic, the Board decided to take the following actions related to the new online voting process:

· Dev Vrat will schedule a conference call with Sadna Samaranayake in November to put together a mock vote for the Board to vote by email using a draft slate.  
· The mock vote will be for test purposes to help the Board identify any problems and determine what policies need to be developed.

· Vince Bertoni will use the President’s Message to tell members that e-Voting is coming and remind members to update their contact information.

· Members will also be notified of the e-Voting process via email blasts, postcard mailings, CalPlanner, and the CCAPA website.

· Sections 7.7 and 7.8 of the Chapter Bylaws will be updated to reflect these changes.

10.  CHANGES TO BYLAWS:   The Board agreed to the following schedule to adopt proposed amendments to the Bylaws, which will include the new e-voting process, PEN membership and funding changes, and the new university liaison position:
· The Bylaws Committee will meet prior to the end of the year to revise the bylaws.   
· A summary of the proposed changes will be published in the November/December issue of CalPlanner.
The proposed amendments will go to the Board in January for final approval.

11.  AWARDS POLICY 2008:   The revised Awards policy will be voted on for adoption via email vote by the end of the year.  The new digital submittal process is still undergoing some refinements, and Section award coordinators will be receiving additional information on the new awards application process.  

Several awards have been eliminated and rolled into a larger category (for example, the Technology award was included with the Best Practices) to be consistent with National APA’s awards.  However, the Distinguished Leadership awards, which have been collapsed into one award at the National level, will continue to be separate awards in California.  Conni Pallini-Tipton will coordinate with National on the Pioneer and Historical awards.
12.  2008 CONFERENCE:   The Board moved, seconded, and approved a request by the 2008 Conference Committee for up to $15,000, as needed, through the new conference revolving account and for reimbursement for expenditures to date.  Approval of the final conference budget and package deal sponsorships will be approved by the Board in January.
Although there is a concern that the 2008 National Conference scheduled to be held in nearby Las Vegas may compete with the 2008 State Conference, the Los Angeles Section is recommending a “Hollywood” mixer in Las Vegas to take advantage of the opportunity to promote California and Hollywood at the National event. 
It was also recognized that CCAPA will celebrate its 60th anniversary in 2008.

13.  2009 CONFERENCE:   After a discussion about the two locations being considered for the 2009 Conference, Squaw Creek in North Lake Tahoe and the Hyatt Hotel in Sacramento, the Board moved, seconded, and approved a motion to select Squaw Creek.  As the Sacramento Valley Section Board had instead recommended the Hyatt Regency Hotel, the Chapter will provide additional assistance to the Section to mitigate some of the logistical difficulties anticipated at the Squaw Creek location.   The 2009 Conference dates will be October 4th through October 7th.   (NOTE:  The conference dates have been changed to September 13-16 due to the conflict with the National Fall Leadership Conference.)
13.  FAICP NOMINATIONS:   The Board moved, seconded, and approved a motion to take the following actions relative to the FAICP nomination process, as recommended by Kim Christensen:

· Reaffirm the four eligible individuals remaining on the existing Board nomination list, which was approved by the Board in 2006.

· Subsidize the cost of application submittals at $50.00 per person.

· Request that the Sections begin their nomination process now in order to submit names earlier for consideration for the 2009-2010 FAICP nomination cycle. 
14.  AICP CERTIFICATION MAINTENANCE:   The AICP Commission has adopted a formal certification program which will be mandatory for AICP members, effective January 1, 2008.  Credits earned on or after April 13, 2007 can be carried forward to the first reporting cycle.  

National will be expanding its online and satellite conferences to help members achieve the required AICP credits.  
In addition to expanding member access to AICP credit programs, the cost of the program for providers seeking credit for their programs has increased substantially, even for CCAPA.  National will require certification maintenance providers to register and will impose a fee of $95 for the initial two credits and $50 for each additional credit. It will cost between $2,500 and $5,000 annually just to conduct the California Chapter Conference sessions.  
The Sections and CPF will be also be required to become registered providers in the AICP program, although it is possible that the registration fees may be waived for non-profit organizations such as CPF, that have no funding base.  This will also have a major impact on the universities, which may not want to participate in future AICP credit programs due to these new charges.   
National is still finalizing the program details and fees, and the Board suggested that any feedback be funneled through Kim Christensen or Collette Morse.  The Board also asked Kim to develop a response to National and submit it to the Board prior to the January meeting as an agenda item for the meeting.  The Board will vote on the response via email should the Chapter need to take action prior to the January meeting.   

14.  Other:   
· Thanks from the Board for their years of dedicated service were given to the members who are leaving the Board at the end of the year.  Awards will be forwarded as soon as they are completed.  Those leaving include:
· Jeri Ram

· Gary Conte

· Nick Perry

· Eva Turenchalk

· David Barquist

· Terry Rivasplata

· Linda Tatum requested that the Board consider the addition of a new line item for scholarships in next year’s budget.

15.  NEXT BOARD MEETING:  The next Board meeting will be the Annual Board Retreat, scheduled for Friday, January 11, and Saturday January 12, 2008 the Ritz Carlton Half Moon Bay.
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            ADJOURNMENT


The meeting was adjourned at 3:45 pm.
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